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Welcome to a New Year 

of Butterflies! 
 A very happy new year to all our Tennes-

see Valley NABA members. It is now 2017 and as 

I write this in mid-February we are on the verge 

of another great year that will hopefully be filled 

with beautiful butterflies. (It’s hard to believe we 

are already a month-and-a-half into the year!)

David Spicer and Tommie Rogers have already 

reported seeing butterflies during one of our Feb-

ruary warm snaps. 

 So far, we’ve had a relatively mild winter, 

but Mother Nature loves to surprise, so I suspect 

she still has some cold, ice and bad weather in 

store before we turn the corner into spring. 

 Our first NABA butterfly count of 2017, 

the Tennessee River Gorge spring seasonal, is 

scheduled for the last day of March. Spring counts 

are always fraught with uncertainty, as you never 

know what kind of weather to expect. I guess we’ll 

find out this year if March goes out like a lion or a 

lamb! We’ll keep fingers crossed for sunshine and 

warm temperatures that day. Going on experienc-

es from last year, note that our start time will be 

later than usual to give butterflies a chance to 

warm up. 

 I welcome photographs, stories and other 

submissions to include in this newsletter. If you 

take a trip and see great scenery and butterflies, 

(or other creatures) why not send me a short story 

and photos of your adventures so everyone can 

enjoy them? 

 Bill Haley, President, TN Valley NABA 

Photo by 
Mike O’Brien 

First Butterfly Count of 2017!

Friday, March 31 

Tennessee River Gorge, TN Spring Seasonal 

Meet: 11:00 at Signal Mountain Road Food 

City parking lot. Leader: Bill Haley,  (423) 

326-9248, wgh@tnaqua.org. 

Anyone is welcome to participate in a butterfly count. 

You do not have to be an experienced butterflier, nor do 

you have to be a member of NABA. There is a $3 fee per 

participant, which goes to NABA to support publication 

costs. Even novices are valuable, as they can help spot 

butterflies and point them out for more experienced folks 

to identify. My wife, who had never done a butterfly 

count before, tagged along on the Kentucky count last 

year and spotted the only Diana Fritillary we found. They 

were located on only 8 counts across the nation in 2016. 

Helping with a count is a wonderful chance to be a 

“citizen scientist” as you explore the butterflies of our 

area and learn about their habitats, the food preferences 

of their caterpillars, and you’ll also pick up pointers on 

how to identify some of the butterflies you may encoun-

ter in your own yard. Plan to join us! 

How to Prepare for a Count: Dress prepared to wade 

through tall grasses and possibly briars. Wear long pants, 

not shorts. Veteran counters often tuck their pants legs 

into socks to deter ticks, chiggers and poison ivy. Wear 

comfortable, sturdy shoes, not sandals or crocs. Sun-

screen and a hat will be needed and be sure to bring 

snacks and plenty to drink. Binoculars, preferably close-

focusing, will help you note subtle field marks you might 

otherwise miss on butterflies you are unable to approach 

closely. You may stay the entire day (usually till around 

4:00 or 4:30), or break away early if you choose. 
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Join NABA 
North American Butterfly Association 

 The North American  Butterfly Association, 

NABA, was started in 1994 to popularize the study 

of butterflies through observation and identification 

through use of field marks rather than collecting.  

 The Tennessee Valley NABA chapter was 

formed in 2008. The chapter’s territory is centered 

around southeastern Tennessee, but also encom-

passes areas of northwestern Georgia and  northeast-

ern Alabama. Anyone who joins the national organi-

zation within a zip code area beginning with 374, 

373, 307, 357 or 359 will automatically become a 

member of the chapter. 

  It is also possible for people living outside 

our zip code areas to become members of the Ten-

nessee Valley chapter. When you join or renew your 

NABA membership, specify that you’d like to be 

affiliated with the Tennessee Valley NABA chapter.  

 Joining online is easy. Go to their website at 

http:/www.naba.org and click on Membership. 

Individual  $35, Family $45, Institution/Library $60. 

There also other sponsorship levels if interested.  

 Members receive quarterly publications 

from NABA, “American Butterflies” and “Butterfly 

Gardener”, as well as monthly “On the Wing” news-

letters (March-Nov.) from the local Tennessee Val-

ley NABA chapter. 

нлмт .¦¢¢9wC[¸ /h¦b¢ {/I95¦[9Υ 

CǊƛΦΣ aŀǊŎƘ омΥ ¢ŜƴƴŜǎǎŜŜ wƛǾŜǊ DƻǊƎŜΣ ¢b όǎǇǊƛƴƎύ 

{ŀǘΦΣ !ǇǊƛƭ мрΥ {ƻŘŘȅ-5ŀƛǎȅΣ ¢b όǎǇǊƛƴƎύ 

¢ƘǳǊǎΦΣ !ǇǊƛƭ нтΥ [ƻƻƪƻǳǘ aǘƴΦΣ D! όǎǇǊƛƴƎύ 

CǊƛΦΣ WǳƴŜ нΥ ¢ŜƴƴŜǎǎŜŜ wƛǾŜǊ DƻǊƎŜΣ ¢b όǎǳƳƳŜǊύ 

{ŀǘΦΣ WǳƴŜ млΥ {ƻŘŘȅ-5ŀƛǎȅΣ ¢b όǎǳƳƳŜǊύ 

{ŀǘΦΣ Wǳƭȅ мΥ [ƻƻƪƻǳǘ aǘƴΦΣ D! όǎǳƳƳŜǊύ 

¢ƘǳǊǎΦΣ Wǳƭȅ моΥ {ǘŜǾŜƴǎƻƴΣ ![ όǎǳƳƳŜǊύ 

{ǳƴΦΣ Wǳƭȅ мсΥ ²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎōǳǊƎΣ Y¸ όǎǳƳƳŜǊύ 

{ŀǘΦΣ !ǳƎΦ мнΥ ¢ŜƴƴŜǎǎŜŜ wƛǾŜǊ DƻǊƎŜΣ ¢b όŦŀƭƭύ 

{ŀǘΦΣ !ǳƎΦ нсΥ {ƻŘŘȅ-5ŀƛǎȅΣ ¢b όŦŀƭƭύ 

¢ƘǳǊǎΦΣ {ŜǇǘΦ тΥ [ƻƻƪƻǳǘ aǘƴΦΣ D! όŦŀƭƭύ 

 

²ƛƭŘ hƴŜǎ tƭŀƴǘ bŀǝǾŜǎ нлмт                           

ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇ ŀƴŘ ǎȅƳǇƻǎƛǳƳΣ aŀǊŎƘ мт ϧ муΣ нлмт 

¦¢/ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ /ŜƴǘŜǊ  

CǊƛŘŀȅΣ aŀǊŎƘ мтΥ 5ŜǎƛƎƴƛƴƎ tƭŀƴǘ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǝŜǎΣ  ŀ ǎǇŜŎƛŀƭ 

ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇ ǿƛǘƘ /ƭŀǳŘƛŀ ²ŜǎǘΣ  фΥллτпΥллΣ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ /Ŝƴπ

ǘŜǊΣ /ƘŀǧŀƴƻƻƎŀ wƻƻƳΦ /ƻǎǘ ϷмнрκǇŜǊǎƻƴΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜǎ ƭǳƴŎƘΦ 

9ƴǊƻƭƭƳŜƴǘ ƭƛƳƛǘŜŘ ǘƻ нр ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭǎΦ 

¢Ƙƛǎ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƎǊŜŀǘ ŦƻǊ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜŘ ǿƛƭŘƅƻǿŜǊ ƎŀǊπ

ŘŜƴŜǊǎΣ ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ ŘŜǎƛƎƴŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǎǘŀƭƭŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘ 

ŀƴŘ ŎƻǊǇƻǊŀǘŜ ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ ǇƭŀƴƴŜǊǎΦ ¸ƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ŘƛƎ ŘŜŜǇŜǊ ƛƴǘƻ 

ǘƘŜ ŀǊǘ ŀƴŘ ǎŎƛŜƴŎŜ ƻŦ ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ ǇƭŀƴǝƴƎ ŘŜǎƛƎƴΦ .ƛƻƭƻƎƛŎŀƭƭȅ 

ŦǳƴŎǝƻƴŀƭ ǇƭŀƴǝƴƎ ŘŜǎƛƎƴ ŀƴŘ ƭƻǿ ƛƳǇŀŎǘ ƳŀƛƴǘŜƴŀƴŎŜ ǿƛƭƭ 

ōŜ ǎǘǊŜǎǎŜŘΦ ¸ƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ƭŜŀǊƴ Ƙƻǿ ǘƻ ŎǊŜŀǘŜ ōŜŀǳǝŦǳƭ ŀƴŘ 

ƭŀǎǝƴƎ ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ Ǉƭŀƴǘ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǝŜǎΦ 

{ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅΣ aŀǊŎƘ муΥ 5ŜǎƛƎƴƛƴƎ CƻǊ bŀǘǳǊŜΣ уΥол-пΥолΣ ŦŜŀπ

ǘǳǊƛƴƎ ŦƻǳǊ ǎǇŜŀƪŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ ƴŀǝǾŜ Ǉƭŀƴǘǎ ƳŀǊƪŜǘǇƭŀŎŜΦ /ƻǎǘ 

Ϸрл ƛƴ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜ ŦƻǊ ²ƛƭŘ hƴŜǎ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΣ Ϸсл ƛƴ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜ ŦƻǊ 

ƴƻƴ-ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΣ Ϸтл ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŘƻƻǊ ŦƻǊ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΣ Ϸнл ŦƻǊ ǎǘǳπ

ŘŜƴǘǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǾŀƭƛŘ L5Φ !ƭƭ ǇǊƛŎŜǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜ ŀ ƭǳƴŎƘΦ 

¢ƘŜ сǘƘ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ bŀǝǾŜ tƭŀƴǘ {ȅƳǇƻǎƛǳƳ ǿŀǎ ŎǊŜŀǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ 

ōƻǘƘ Ŏŀǎǳŀƭ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜŘ ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ ƎŀǊŘŜƴŜǊǎ ƛƴ ƳƛƴŘΦ 

¸ƻǳΩƭƭ ƎŜǘ ǇǊŀŎǝŎŀƭ ǝǇǎ ƻƴ ƴŀǘǳǊŀƭ ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ Ǉƭŀƴǘ ǎŜπ

ƭŜŎǝƻƴΦ Lǘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ¦¢/ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ /ŜƴǘŜǊΣ спн 9Φ 

рǘƘ {ǘΦΣ /ƘŀǧŀƴƻƻƎŀΣ ¢bΣ ŀ ǎǇŀŎƛƻǳǎΣ ǳƴŎǊƻǿŘŜŘΣ ŀŎŎŜǎǎƛōƭŜ  
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±ŜƴǳŜ ǿƛǘƘ ŦǊŜŜ ŀƴŘ ŀƳǇƭŜ ŎƭƻǎŜ-ōȅ ǇŀǊƪƛƴƎΦ /ƭŀǳŘƛŀ 

²ŜǎǘΩǎ Planting in a Post-Wild World ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŦƻǊ 

ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜ ŀƴŘ ǎƛƎƴƛƴƎ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ŀǳǘƘƻǊΦ bǳǊǎŜǊƛŜǎ ǿƛƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ 

ƴŀǝǾŜ Ǉƭŀƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ŀǊǝǎǘǎ ǿƛƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ ŀǊǘǿƻǊƪǎ ŦƻǊ ǎŀƭŜΦ όbƻǘŜΥ 

{ƻƳŜ ǾŜƴŘƻǊǎ ƻƴƭȅ ǘŀƪŜ ŎŀǎƘ ƻǊ ŎƘŜŎƪǎύΦ aŀƴȅ ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀπ

ǝƻƴǎΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ¢ŜƴƴŜǎǎŜŜ ±ŀƭƭŜȅ b!.! ŎƘŀǇǘŜǊΣ ǿƛƭƭ 

ƘŀǾŜ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǝǾŜ ōƻƻǘƘǎ ǎŜǘ ǳǇΦ !ƳǇƭŜ ǝƳŜ ƛǎ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ŀǘ 

ƳƛŘŘŀȅ ŀƴŘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ Řŀȅ ǘƻ Ǿƛǎƛǘ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǾŜƴπ

ŘƻǊǎΦ ¸ƻǳ Ƴŀȅ ŜǾŜƴ ƎŜǘ ǘƻ ǘŀƪŜ ƘƻƳŜ ŀ ŦǊŜŜ ŘƻƻǊ ǇǊƛȊŜΗ 

{ȅƳǇƻǎƛǳƳ {ŎƘŜŘǳƭŜΣ {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅΣ aŀǊŎƘ муΥ 

уΥлл-уΥпрΥ hǇŜƴƛƴƎ ǊŜƳŀǊƪǎ 

уΥпр-фΥпрΥ tƭŀƴǝƴƎ ƛƴ ŀ tƻǎǘ-²ƛƭŘ ²ƻǊƭŘ ǿƛǘƘ /ƭŀǳŘƛŀ 

²Ŝǎǘ 

фΥпр-млΥллΥ .ǊŜŀƪ ŀƴŘ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘǎ 

млΥлл-ммΥллΥ /ƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜǎ ǘƻ ¦ǎƛƴƎ bŀǝǾŜ tƭŀƴǘǎ ƛƴ /ƻƳπ

ƳŜǊŎƛŀƭ ŀƴŘ wŜǎƛŘŜƴǝŀƭ 5ŜǎƛƎƴΣ ŀ [ŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ !ǊŎƘƛǘŜŎǘΩǎ 

tŜǊǎǇŜŎǝǾŜ ǿƛǘƘ {ǘŜǾŜ {ŀƴŎƘŜȊΦ 

ммΥлл-ммΥолΥ [ŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ ŀǿŀǊŘǎΦ 

ммΥол-мнΥпрΥ .ƻƻƪ ǎƛƎƴƛƴƎΣ 9ȄƘƛōƛǘǎ ŀƴŘ [ǳƴŎƘ 

мнΥпр-мΥмрΥ άtƭŀƴǘǎ ƻŦ tǊƻƳƛǎŜέ ŀƴŘ 5ƻƻǊ tǊƛȊŜǎ 

мΥмр-нΥмрΥ tǊŀŎǝŎŀƭ /ƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŀǝƻƴǎ ƛƴ bŀǝǾŜ tƭŀƴǘ [ŀƴŘπ

ǎŎŀǇŜǎ ǿƛǘƘ aƛƪŜ .ŜǊƪƭŜȅ 

нΥол-оΥолΥ bŀǝǾŜ tƭŀƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ {ǳǎǘŀƛƴŀōƭŜ [ŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜǎ ǿƛǘƘ 

wƛŎƪ IǳũƳŀƴ 

оΥол-пΥолΥ 9ȄƘƛōƛǘǎΣ tƭŀƴǘ {ŀƭŜǎ ŀƴŘ {ǘǳŘŜƴǘ tƻǎǘŜǊ {Ŝǎπ

ǎƛƻƴǎ 

 

 

Iƻǿ ǘƻ wŜƎƛǎǘŜǊΥ LŦ ȅƻǳ ǿƛǎƘ ǘƻ ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ²ƛƭŘ hƴŜǎΣ 

¢ŜƴƴŜǎǎŜŜ  ±ŀƭƭŜȅ /ƘŀǇǘŜǊ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇ  ƻƴ CǊƛŘŀȅΣ aŀǊŎƘ мт ƻǊ 

ǎŜƳƛƴŀǊǎ ƻƴ aŀǊŎƘ му ȅƻǳ Ŏŀƴ Ǝƻ ǘƻ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΣ ƻǊ Ƴŀƛƭ ŀ 

ŎƘŜŎƪ ǘƻΥ ²ƛƭŘ hƴŜǎτ¢ŜƴƴŜǎǎŜŜ ±ŀƭƭŜȅ /ƘŀǇǘŜǊΣ Ŏκƻ пфму aŀǊπ

ƭƻǿŜ 5ǊƛǾŜΣ wŜŘ .ŀƴƪΣ ¢b отпмрΦ 

 

6th Annual Plant Give-Away 

Daisy United Methodist Church 

9508 Dayton Blvd., Soddy-Daisy, TN 

Saturday, April 8, 10:00-2:00 

Bill Haley’s church, Daisy United Methodist, in Soddy-Daisy, 

will host the 6th annual Plant Give-Away on Saturday, April 8 

from 10:00-2:00. Annuals, perennials, herbs and flower seeds 

will be available. All plants are donated for this event. If you 

wish to donate plants and need flower pots, please contact Bill 

at (423) 326-9248 or wgh@tnaqua.org. 

Plant Give-Away Rules: 

Plant Give-Away Hours: 10:00-2:00 

Early Admission Donation: If you wish to get in early, a $10 

donation is required. In years past we’ve allowed people to start 

early and this is not fair when folks show up during the stated 

hours and we are low on plants because early people get the best 

picks. Without the $10 donation nobody will be admitted 

before 10:00.  

Limit of 3 plants per person (the person must be present) 

All Plants are Free!: If you wish to leave a donation to fund 

future community outreach events such as this, it will be gladly 

accepted, but a donation is not required. 

 

 

First Butterfly of 2017! Dave Spicer photographed this 

Clouded Sulphur at Wheeler Wildlife Refuge in Alabama on 

February 4. Temperature was between 37-40 degrees! 
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Butterflies in February? Yes Indeed! 

Feb. 4: David Spicer got a photo of a Clouded Sul-

phur during a visit to Wheeler Wildlife Refuge in 

north Alabama. (See Dave’s photo on page 3). 

Feb.  12: Tommie Rogers and Libby Wolfe went over 

to Montague Park to look for birds. They saw a sul-

phur butterfly and a white, possibly Falcate Or-

angetip, but neither butterfly stopped long enough for 

an identification. 

Feb. 19: Mike O’Brien reported seeing a Spring Az-

ure and a Question Mark on his property in Valley 

Head, Alabama. 

Feb. 19: Bill Haley was working in his front yard 

when a small white butterfly, probably a Cabbage 

White , flew past, but never landed. 

Feb. 24: David and Jon Spicer visited the Enterprise 

South park, seeing an Orange Sulphur and several 

Falcate Orangetips. 

Feb. 25: Tommie Rogers sent an e-mail listing spe-

cies she’d seen in the previous week. Several Falcate 

Orangetips, an American Snout and a Question Mark, 

as well as an unidentified Sulphur, seen at Reflection 

Riding.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Feb. 26: Marion O’Brien spotted this newly emerged 

Orange Sulphur. Mike sent the photo of her discovery. 

Around the Puddle 
By Bill Haley 

2017: A Blank Canvas 

      I’ve recently been doing some artwork, having fin-

ished 3-4 paintings in the last month. It is kind of excit-

ing to look at a brand new, blank canvas and try to en-

vision what will go on it. Very often, the finished prod-

uct was not really what I originally imagined. 

      It strikes me that the butterfly season is much the 

same. As Forrest Gump’s mother might say, “Butterfly 

season is like a box of chocolates. You never know 

what you’ll get”.  

      Right now, this year’s butterfly canvas has a few 

tentative brush strokes. Butterflies have already been 

seen in very limited numbers. With each passing week, 

the color palette will grow and the painting will be-

come more rich and varied.  

      When I think of our first butterfly count a month 

from now, I’m hoping for a sunny spring day with mild 

temperatures in the 60’s or 70’s.  In my minds-eye 

West Virginia Whites, Falcate Orangetips, Juvenal’s 

Duskywings, Pepper and Salt Skippers, Spring Azures, 

Tiger Swallowtails and many other species will dance 

between blooming spring wildflowers.  

      Will our first count unfold like my vision? Only 

time will tell. In my last 24 years of butterfly counting 

I’ve witnessed many such wonderful days. I’ve also 

seen cold, windy, cloudy spring days that no butterfly 

in its right mind would hazard.  

      I have only to think back on the experience of folks 

in Nashville, Tennessee last spring, when those exact 

conditions prevailed on count day—a date that had al-

ready been postponed once. I must say those folks were 

more resilient than I would be. Several parties of but-

terfly enthusiasts put in over 8 hours of effort. Their 

total for the day? ONE butterfly. A single, very small 

and very cool Eastern Tailed-blue was found sheltering 

under a leaf. Now that was dedication! 

      On last year’s Tennessee River Gorge spring sea-

sonal count, we didn’t have a promising start. It was 

cloudy, it was cool, yet we set out looking for butter-

flies. Not a single butterfly was seen by anyone until 

after 12:00. However, warming temperatures and par-

tial sunshine saved us in the afternoon. We ended up 

with the largest number of individual butterflies of any 

spring count in Tennessee. You just never know. 


